A Meeting of the Ashen Parish Council was held on Saturday 4th November 2006 at 10.30am in the Ashen Memorial Hall.





Minutes





Present:	Cllr R. Purchas (Chairman) (RP)


		Cllr L Dockerill (LD)


		Cllr N McCrea (NM)


		Cllr R Peterson (DRP)


Apologies:	Cllr Colin Hackshall (CH)





Public:		12 members of the public were present


		Vicki Hughes of BAA


		





In attendance:	Karen Melville-Ross - Clerk to the Council (KMR)





RP expressed appreciation on behalf of the Council for all that Gill Hackshall and John Cox had done for the village and how much they will both  be missed and everyone's thoughts are with Colin and Sylvia and their families.  





6.33 Stansted


Vicki Hughes of BAA attended the meeting.  She is the Noise Communications Manager for the airport and monitors noise levels and deals with complaints.  There are no departures from Stansted that go over Ashen and any noise will be from arrivals.  Night flights were of most concern, and there are currently 15 arrivals and 15 departures per night.  These are cargo flights and the controls placed on them are from the Civil Aviation Authority.  However arriving aircraft are not fined for deviating from the flight path in the way in which departing aircraft are.  After complaints from the public at the meeting, Vicki Hughes agreed to look at the flight between 3.30am and 4am which is causing a problem.  She will also report back on the volume of traffic this year compared to last year.  She did not think the allocation of night flights would increase under the proposed expansion of Stansted.  However, NATS are currently reviewing the use of airspace and this is currently out to consultation.  Any changes are due to be implemented in 2009 and consultation is currently at County Council level.  Vicki Hughes is to supply NATS' Corporate Communication contact details, and to send more maps of the current flight paths.  Communication is to be via RP.  She went on to explain the proposals for increasing the permitted throughput at the airport from 25 to 35 mpa and then with a second runway to provide for an increase to 79 mpa.  She confirmed that the CDA would be at an equivalent height of just over 3,500 ft with the preferred second runway from 4,000 feet at present but was not able to comment on the effect of the shift of the runway alignment some 2k to the SE.





RP thanked Vicki Hughes for attending the meeting.  





The meeting was then adjourned for questions from the public.  Questions were raised about the badger sett on Hollow Road, which RP assured people would be dealt with later on the agenda.  The meeting was then resumed.





6.34 Minutes


The minutes of the previous meeting of 1st September 2006 were approved by the Council and signed by RP.





6.35 Financial Matters


a) The accounts have been internally audited and are ready to be submitted within the time frame of 10th November 2006.


b) The 2005/6 accounts have been prepared by Susan De Luca and the Auditors have accepted one revision.  These have been approved by the internal auditor.  The Councillors agreed that to the best of their knowledge they are an accurate account and approved them.  RP & KMR signed the accounts to that effect.  RP also reported that form PSG3 had been accepted by BDC.


c) The interim account which was presented is running at a temporary surplus, and is reconciled with the bank statements.  d) The new signatories on the bank accounts are now in place.


e) Future expenditure from the interim cashflow forecast which was presented appears to be just in excess of this year's receipts.  KMR is to make the VAT reclaims.


f) A provisional estimated expenditure for 2007/8 is £6795.  This will be affected by decisions as to proposals for next year to be reviewed later in the meeting.  There will be a meeting in January to approve the precept.  NM suggested more use should be made of any grants that may be available.





6.36 Playing Fields


   a) Paul Chinnery is undertaking extra cuts.  David Gotts has verbally agreed to take over from January, but DRP is to confirm this.


b) The insurance is in place.


c) The play area has been inspected and the report is to be circulated to the Council ahead of January's meeting and the matter added to the agenda (KMR).


d) It was agreed that a dog bin was needed at the entrance to the park. KMR to contact the dog warden at BDC, having checked that the bins at Chris Lovell's are not for this purpose.  NM to check.





6.37 Website and Equipment


The website is up and running, and RP requested that everyone inform a member of the Council about any village events so that they can be added.  KMR to chase up AON to check if the copier is now insured, although LD thought it would be covered by the Village Hall insurance.





6.38 Village Maintenance


DRP is to call Paul Chinnery regarding the Waver.





6.39 Highways


a) the question of the badger sett on Hollow Road has been referred to the proper authorities.  The responsibility now lies with DEFRA to take the decision in the light of representations from the County Council and other bodies including the NE Essex Badger Group.  


b) The permissive rights of way have now been approved, and the Council will have formal notification in the near future.  The Council thanked Steven Norris for allowing the paths and bridal way.  


c) It was noted that ragwort control is the statutory obligation of the Highways Authority.


KMR is to write to Bob Wilshire at the CC regarding the condition of the surface of Lower Stoke Road, which is breaking down at the edges.  The by road from Ridgewell to Ashen is also impassable and will be mentioned in the same correspondence, although Steven Norris thought this matter was pending.


d) Concerns were raised over the use of the Road  from the airfield to Ashen as a racetrack.  As an environmental community problem, an ASBO would be a suitable penalty to be imposed.  KMR is to contact CH for further details and then circulate a letter outlining the general problem and specific incidents to the Council, before sending it to the Police and BDC.  





6.40 Village Survey


a) The responses suggest that the Village Hall and play area are well used, but that there is an absence of facilities for young teens.  DRP agreed  to chair a sub committee to look at what can be done. LD referred to a mountain biking track around the outside of the playing field, which residents of the village have offered to help construct.  The matter is to be reviewed in January.


b) KMR is to write to Hedingham Coaches to draw attention to the survey results, suggesting a longer length of time in the buses' destinations (Haverhill and Sudbury), and to send this to Lorna first.


c) KMR is to write to the CC to ask to discuss traffic management measures for slowing the traffic through the village before the next meeting.


d) The survey responses suggested that more street lighting was needed in specific places for security, but LD is to obtain more feedback from the VHC as to where.  KMR to check with the CC about who is responsible and what could be done and the implications including cost.  The matter is to be considered at the next meeting.





6.41 Neighbourhood Watch


Information has been sent to Clive Stewart and a meeting will take place on the 20th November at 7.30pm in the Village Hall to discuss matters further.  





6.42 Administration


The filing cabinet is now in the Village Hall, but the contents are yet to be reviewed.  A file of all current documents is now available on top of the filing cabinet in the Village Hall. 





6.43 Planning Matters


The matter of the airfield is under consideration.





6.44 House/Street Names


A new sign has been put up by a resident of The Street identifying 1-10 the Street - the house names and numbers.  However there are still problems.  KMR is to write a letter asking the residents of the Airey Houses and the two bungalows if they would prefer to be known numbers in  The Street, and email this to LD.  LD will then distribute the letter to the house, including the new bungalows.  Replies are to be sent to LD.  Posting a  map of the village on the notice board is also to be considered. 





6.45 Sand Bag Storage


Sand bags for Ashen Road from BDC are to be supplied to George Norris.  KMR is to contact the Cowleys to ask if they would also like sandbags for Lower Stoke Road.  BDC are then to be informed.





6.46 Forward Plan


 KMR is to contact the local community policeman to invite him to attend the next meeting.





6.47 Housing Waiting list


This was noted..





6.48 Other Urgent Business


 NM reminded the Council that the Millennium bench and 2 bins need to be moved from Chris Lovell's house.  Steve Norris agreed to help NM move these.  DRP and NM are to consider where these would be best placed in the village.  LD to also canvass opinion, and the matter is to be put on January's agenda.  One suggestion for the bench was in the churchyard.  RP is to sound out the PCC on this.  .  NM is to inform KMR as to whether the bins are dog bins or waste bins


It was also agreed that the Millennium mugs currently in storage should be sold off at the Village Fete to raise funds for the Village Hall. 





6.49 Next Meeting


The next meeting will be held on Saturday 20th January at 10.30am.  


